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Harold Jenkins’ Memorial
Regina Rhoa (MCBA President and PSBA Secretary) and

Brian Marcy (former MCBA Vice President)

It is with great sadness and 
honor that Pennsylvania 
beekeepers remember one 
of their own, Harold Jenkins, 
91, who passed away 
peacefully on Saturday, 
October 7, 2023, at St. 
Mary’s Manor in Lansdale. 
Harold was a life-long 
resident of Lansdale, PA. He 
held lifetime memberships 
to both Montgomery County 
Beekeepers Association  
(MCBA) and Pennsylvania 
State Beekeepers 
Association (PSBA) 
beekeeping associations 
for 50+ years, where he 
served as a former MCBA 
President and on various 
PSBA committees. Harold 
won state-wide recognition 
in 2014 as PA ‘Beekeeper 
of the Year’ from the PSBA.

In the short time since his passing, several beekeepers 
have shared their thoughts and memories of Harold which 
are presented here as a brief and incomplete memorial 
to a long life shared with family, friends, and colleagues. 
Please access Harold’s obituary at www.huffandlakjer.com/
obituary/harold-w-jenkins for additional details of a life well-
lived and of a man well-loved by so many.

Some of the beekeepers who knew Harold best are no 
longer with us or are otherwise unable to share their 
memories. Others knew Harold best simply by his relentless 
attendance at both county- and state-level events, where 
he made his presence known through friendly conversation, 
his active participation in association business, and by 
counseling new and experienced beekeepers. Despite his 
advanced age, Harold remained a fixture at MCBA executive 
board meetings up until the last couple of years, when he 
could no longer drive safely to meetings – despite holding 
and using his driver’s license until the age of 90. Harold 
did not own, nor did he use a computer for remote internet 
access to association meetings, as he felt that beekeeping 

events, like sporting events, were best attended and 
enjoyed in person.

Jim Bobb, a well-known dignitary in Pennsylvania’s 
beekeeping family, was Harold’s longtime friend and frequent 
travel partner, especially after Harold was no longer willing 
or able to drive long distances. Until a year or two before 
the COVID-19 pandemic, Jim would often drive Harold to 
bee events and occasionally to doctor’s appointments, even 
when Jim was beginning to deal with his own medical issues. 
As many already know, Jim also passed away recently. Harold 
passed away quietly in his sleep on the day of Jim Bobb’s 
funeral, as if Harold was allowing us to honor Jim’s life before 
he himself slipped away.

Brian Marcy, former MCBA Vice President, shared, that 
he had known Harold since 2006 when he first joined 
the MCBA as a new beekeeper. During several of those 
years, Harold joined MCBA’s Farm Show team to create an 
educational county exhibit for competition in Harrisburg. 
Harold attended each planning meeting and was part of the 
set-up and tear-down teams at the PA Farm Show complex. 
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Although Harold was a lover of bees, beekeeping, black 
coffee, ‘Chocolate Thunder’ donuts, jokes, limericks, and 
‘No’ votes, he was passionate about, and so thankful for, 
his face-to-face fellowship with other beekeepers. Brian had 
been traveling with Harold as a driver on several occasions, 
and their latest journey was a trip to enjoy the 2023 PSBA 
Summer Picnic, which was Harold’s last beekeeping 
event. During their journeys, Brian always enjoyed Harold’s 
stories about Lansdale history, road trips with his father, 
his military service in Korea, his work for many years as an 
electronics technician, and his family.

Ellen Codd shared that Harold came to meetings long past 
the time that many of us would have persisted coming. Up 
to the time when COVID interrupted in-person meetings, 
Harold came out to meetings even though he had to 
navigate the steps at the 4H building by going down the 
steps backwards. He actively attended MCBA banquets and 
picnics, board meetings, and PSBA meetings. A succession 
of MCBA members assisted his attendance to events by 
providing rides: Jim Bobb, Mark Antunes, Priscilla Bonsell, 
Brian Marcy—and likely others. Harold had a self-made 
calendar of beekeeping events and worked to make sure he 
didn’t miss any of them!

For years, Harold managed the snack break at MCBA 
monthly meetings, hauling coffee pots and coffee, cookies 
and other munchies in his infamous van. Ellen had heard 
about Harold’s van, but seeing was believing. One month 
when, after the meeting, she assisted Harold in carrying out 
all the snack break supplies to his vehicle and she got the 
full experience: the question was where would the snack 
things fit—as the van was already FULL of stuff!

Ellen stated that attendance was not a passive thing for 
Harold; he regularly asked questions of the officers who 
conducted the meetings or of speakers. When votes were 
taken, Harold was a reliable “NO,” whether at the state or 
local meeting level. She thinks he liked the attention he 
grabbed in being against any motion!

Ellen stated that Harold thoroughly read the bee journals, 
engaging club members regarding their view of certain articles. 
Often, other members hadn’t yet gotten to the journal in 
question, one member commenting that they had to work 
during the daytime that Harold had available to read journals!

Vince Aloyo, longtime MCBA board member and former 
PSBA Vice President, shared that he remembered that the 
club used to meet in the Lansdale Public Library. One time 
Harold told us that we were sitting at about the place of 
his former living room. Harold was always up to date on his 
beekeeping facts and would always ask good questions or 
make pertinent comments at general meetings.

Priscilla Bonsell, former MCBA board member, also 
shared that Harold loved coffee, which he made at the 
monthly MCBA meetings, where he oversaw the snacks. 
Those snacks included cookies that had a slight petroleum 
flavor, as he kept the cookies and the rest of the snacks 
in the back of his van in-between meetings. Priscilla also 
orchestrated a clean-up day at Harold’s property, so that 
Harold could avoid being fined by his local borough. The 
fine was due to the “bee graveyard” of old equipment that 
Harold had accumulated after giving up beekeeping. Thirty 
or more members showed up to help. Priscilla had so many 
volunteers that she had to cap it at a certain number of 
people and come up with a schedule. Harold wanted to give 
anything away that was still useable so that it would find a 
new life with another beekeeper.

Mark Antunes, former MCBA President, shared that 
whenever he asked Harold how he was doing, he almost 
always responded with “improving”. Mark stated that Harold 
was a contrarian and very fastidiously correct on the most 
minute details. At one MCBA general meeting, a presenter 
was showing a slide from a presentation of how to prepare 
pollen patties. The presenter stated that he was preparing 
the patties on a cookie sheet. Harold was obligated to 
speak up by stating that it wasn’t a cookie sheet, since 
Harold worked in a bakery and cookie sheets are flat. The 
slide showed a jelly roll sheet.

Mark said that whenever Harold attended either PSBA or 
MCBA board or member meetings, and a vote was cast for 
a motion, Harold would always vote ‘No’. Mark remembered, 
once when Bill Monjack, past PSBA Vice President, had 
asked him, “Why did you vote no?”, and Harold responded, 
“Because I could”.

Charlie Vorisek, former PSBA President, shared that once 
everyone approved a meeting motion, Harold would remind 
Charlie of Robert’s Rule and that he had to ask for ‘Nays’, in 
which Harold would promptly and loudly vote, ‘No’. It wasn’t 
the rejection of the motion, but rather the privilege to vote 
‘No’. As Harold aged, Harold would nod off during meetings. 
Steve Repasky, and now Mark Gingrich, who has taken over 
the PSBA presidency, would wake Harold so he could get 
in his ‘No’ vote. If Harold wasn’t present, and a vote was 
being held, a chuckle would occur, and someone would ask, 
‘Where is Harold?’. It was always in admiration and respect 
for the soft lessons being learned.

Regina Rhoa, MCBA President, shared that Harold loved small 
talk at meetings. As the years went on, Harold developed 
significant hearing loss, but that did not stop him from talking 
to you. He always had a smile and kind words, though he likely 
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could not hear most of what you said. She always felt like one 
of those large hearing funnels was in order.

Regina shared that in 2019, Harold attended a MCBA 
board meeting to propose that a t-shirt be made for 
the association’s 100-year anniversary. He designed 
and presented a hand-drawn logo, as he did not own a 
computer. Of course, the board had to tease Harold that 
he was probably around when the MCBA was formed, 
which didn’t seem far off. Nevertheless, we followed his 
advice and made the t-shirts, which were sold at MCBA’s 
100th anniversary celebration party, that Harold had also 
recommended we do.

Michaeleen Pacholski, past MCBA board member, shared 
that new MCBA beekeepers looked to Harold, being one of 
the elder association members, for his expertise as they 
entered the world of beekeeping. He would happily share 
his methods for successful beekeeping. When someone 
brought a new or unusual idea, he would kindly just shrug 
and remain silent. When Michaeleen would travel with 
Harold to a large bee event, it was like traveling with a 

celebrity. He always attracted a crowd of people happy to 
see him. Harold thrived on the social side of beekeeping.

Jane Wang, former MCBA member and now a native bee 
enthusiast, shared that she would often chat with Harold 
before each meeting when she took over the “canteen” duty 
from him.  She found out that he was in Incheon, Korea 
during the Korean war.  She shared that she grew up in 
Incheon years later after Harold was there, but it is amazing 
to think that they traversed the same landscape years 
apart!  There is a park up the hill from her former home 
dedicated to the brave soldiers that served and died during 
that war, including a huge statue of General MacArthur.

Harold was instrumental in having a bench made that 
was dedicated to Reverend L.L. Langstroth, a Philadelphia 
native, in the Langstroth Bee Garden at the Morris 
Arboretum in Philadelphia PA.

Losing Harold is like losing a piece of history. He will be 
sorely missed by those who were lucky enough to know him. 
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Pennsylvania Beekeeper Newsletter
Ad Rates & Specifications

1 Month 3 Months 6 Months 1 Year Sizes

Full Page $27.50 $ 55.00 $110.00 $ 220.00 7.18" x 9"

1/2 Page 13.75 27.50 55.00 110.00 7.18” x 4.51"

1/4 Page 7.00 13.75 27.50 55.00 3.5" x 4.51"

1/8 Page N/A N/A 13.75 27.50 3.5" x 2.17"

Please send ads to treasurer Carleen Vorisek: treasurer@pastatebeekeepers.org.

For the best quality, please send your ad in either a PDF or JPG formats. Ads submitted in MicroSoft Word 
can have typeface/font conflicts. JPGS are best at 150 dpi final size.

Please also send checks to Carleen Vorisek, 1001 Pinetown Road, Lewisberry, PA 17339 and be made out to 
PA State Beekeepers Association. We do not except Pay Pal or credit cards. Invoices/receipts available upon 
request.

Thank you for your support!

The Pennsylvania Beekeeper is primarily an emailed newsletter with approximately 950 people receiving the 
email edition. We offer a printed newsletter to approximately 250 people who cannot receive the email edition 
or prefer the printed edition. The printed edition is 24 black and white pages, while the email edition averages 
35 full color pages. We average 14 full pages of advertisements so if we included them all in the print edition it 
would be mostly ads. We do our best to periodically rotate ads so they appear in the print edition, but make no 
guarantees as to the frequency they will appear in the print edition. 

*******

Address Changed?  If you have changed your address (mail, email or temporarily away) please notify secretary 
Regina Rhoa, secretary@pastatebeekeepers.org

*******

In order to reflect the interests of all facets of Pennsylvania beekeeping, articles submitted for publication may 
on occasion express ideas contrary to the philosophy of the P.S.B.A. or a majority of its members.
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Application for New and Renewal Membership
Pennsylvania State Beekeepers’ Association

 $20.00 Individual Dues q $25.00 Family Dues q $200.00 Lifetime Membership
$1.00 Junior Membership (under 17) 

Membership years are based on when you join, not the calendar year

JOIN ONLINE at https://www.pastatebeekeepers.org/

Name

Address

City		  State	 Zip	

Telephone	 Primary Local Club

Email

Second Email for Family Memberships	

____New Membership   ____Renewal Membership  =  Total amount submitted:___________________

Please make checks payable to: PA State Beekeepers Association or PSBA
Send to: Regina Rhoa, 1033 N Grange Ave, Collegeville, PA 19426

American Bee Journal Subscriptions:  
You can now use your credit card & get the PSBA Discount Rate!
Getting the discounted rate on this excellent magazine keeps getting easier. You can now use your credit card for new or 
renewal subscriptions. Simply complete the form and mail it to American Bee Journal at the address shown on the form 
and save approximately 12% off the regular subscription rate. You can’t get this discount with online subscriptions or 
renewals. The rates shown are effective 1 January 2023 through 31 December 2023. 

PA State Beekeeper’s Association

Regina Rhoa

1033 N Grange Ave

Collegeville, PA 19426

610-304-8903
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